
There's no right way for growing an online business. And honestly, me and my guests 
are more than fine with that

I'm Hailey Thomas and this is the podcast that lets you be a fly on the wall for 
candid conversations and mini lessons with a variety of online entrepreneurs who are
growing their businesses based on their own visions. We are on a mission to 
normalize and laugh about the behind the scenes truth of achieving a new level of 
success in your business. This is one year from now.

Hey, welcome to episode 89 of the podcast, I'm just noticing that we are so close to
100 podcast episodes like we'll be at 100 podcast episodes before the end of quarter
one of 2022. And that is so exciting. That's so fun. Speaking of podcast episodes, 
if you have not yet noticed, I'm running a mini series alongside of the regularly 
published podcast episodes, called Note to self, my colleague and good friend Nicola
Brown, who's the founder of Kokoro. And she was a guest on Episode 41, the recipe 
for thriving featuring Nicola brown. So if you want to hear even more from her after
we're done with this mini series, you can go back and listen that episode. But 
essentially, we recorded six mini episodes, they're all less than 15 minutes long on
kind of post it notes sized reminders and learnings that we have developed over the 
last several years as high impact entrepreneurs. So I hope you really enjoy that 
series. Those publish every Friday for the rest of December. And I think the last 
one is the first week of January. So you can listen to those and they all have, you 
know, a couple of big takeaway thoughts, like one or two takeaway thoughts,

and then a question for you to kind of reflect on so that's Note to self, those are 
published every Friday, but the main show must go on. So today, we are on episode 
89. And we're talking about how to be in an advanced room. So when this episode 
publishes, I will be one week out of the very first high level group mastermind 
experience that I've ever had. This past six months, I worked in a group setting 
with my coach Serena Hicks, who is amazing, but it was a group program. And I have 
always been a little bit like wah wah on group programs, for reasons I'll share in a
minute. But this group was so well curated, that I learned so much about how to do a
group well, and I learned about some things that I want to do in a group and things 
I don't want to do in a group. But predominantly, the thing that I learned that I'm 
basing this episode out of is, group offerings can be an advanced route be advanced 
room. So up until, I don't know probably this year, I've avoided group programs as 
one of the ways in which I want to advance the ways in which I want to transform and
get my coaching, because of the thoughts that I have had about it. So I think in the
online business world, when people are taught to create group programs, sometimes 
they kind of think about a group as a way to scale and it's good for the business 
owner and like all these things. And I think it takes a really concerted effort to 
build a group program that is really high level and creates better results even then
maybe more individualized one on one services or one on one coaching. So I had the 
thought early on that group programs were this vast, faceless mass of people who 
aren't really connected, and what you're getting is watered down teaching that you 
have to, you know, sift through and there's not enough support. Those are the 
thoughts that I had about a group that it was better for the business but not 
necessarily better for clients. It was scalable, but didn't create better results. 
And then I had the glorious privilege of being in this group coaching container with
my coach last six months and it changed a lot of my thoughts and having that 



experience and thinking about how I want my business to grow has changed a lot of 
things I get to create the sort of rooms that I would want to participate in which 
at this level of my business are very high quality, advanced rooms, meaning the 
transformation is better and deeper than in a one on one setting. The learning is 
more the exposure is more the exposure to the full range of how entrepreneurship is 
experienced or businesses experienced that is increased. There's more of that to 
see. So as I am ramping up my group offering more and more over the next few years 
and doing less one on one over the next few years. Here's, I'm less concerned about 
scalability, but actually more concerned about helping my clients evolve, the most 
like, evolve, and get the most transformation out of it. And group in this way is 
most beneficial. So the benefits that my business receive are secondary to what my 
clients feel experience transformation they create, in this container. So what I'm 
sharing with you in this episode, are my rules of engagement, the things I learned 
being in this group program, with my coach, and how I want my clients to engage in a
group program, and how I want to engage in group programs going forward. This is for
me, just as much as it is for you. And by you, I mean, not just my first cohort of 
residents, who are starting in January, but also just for anyone else that has those
thoughts about what a group offering can and cannot be. And there's a lot of, you 
know, Nuance with how the group is set up and expectations there. But these are the 
rules that helped me create a lot of money, and be really successful in my group 
program.

My ways of ruling are my thoughts of engagement, and ruling my mind in a group 
container. So here are my 10. Thoughts, my 10 Rules of Engagement. Number one, go 
ahead and assume that everybody has your back. Yeah, just go ahead and assume that 
every person in the group wants you to win. That's the very first thing. I think the
first couple things, actually, the first three things I will say, are just baseline 
rules that helped me manage my thoughts about the people. So you are coming into a 
container with nine other people, 10 other people 50 other people who you don't 
know. And so long as you trust the leader of that community, and have been 
thoughtful about entering into it, you can just go ahead and assume that everyone 
has your back. And that will keep you from creating separation. And wondering and 
not sharing yourself fully. If you assume that everyone in the group has your back, 
you can share the highs and the lows, and get the most out of the group. If that's 
your baseline assumption, which brings me to number two. And it's a concept like, my
coach didn't talk about this specifically. But this is the way that I thought about 
it. You are in competition in community. Right. So I think there is something to 
absolutely be said for collaboration. And that is like happening as well. But I 
think whenever you have a group of people together who are all ambitious, one of the
things we're learning is how to compete in community. So I think about this in the 
concept of team sports. So if you are an athlete, this will make a lot of sense to 
you. When I was playing college volleyball, we were constantly competing in 
community, a different way people say this is like iron sharpens iron, right. So 
when we were on a team, we all had different roles to play. Our training was all 
different. Our rehab was all different. The stats that mattered the most, we're all 
different, based on position. And based on age and how long you've been in the 
program, and based on how your body was doing and your health and based on what 
specific skills you were learning and based on like, so you weren't ever actually in
direct competition with anyone on your team, even the people that played the same 
position as you because everyone's on their own journey. So we were being 



competitive with ourselves, and we were pushing each other to be better. But it was 
this healthy competition that drove all of us to be better. Right? I think 
competition gets a bad rap is what I'm saying. And one of the things that I valued 
most out of the group I was just in is there were people that I was quote unquote, 
competing with, and myself who I was, quote unquote, competing with, but this really
was about, like, I could still see the truth in that. Like, none of their journeys 
are my journey. And I'm not competing with them, like there will be a winner and a 
loser. But how can we both be better? Ooh, if she's doing that, I can do that, too. 
Wow. I can't believe she did that launch like that. I think I can do that too. 
That's what competition in community looks like. To me. Some of my fondest memories 
of being a college athlete were built in this concept right where we'd have like 
practice games against each other. It's we're all one team, right? But the team 
overall wins more and does better. When in practice the hitters are hitting to score
like we're hitting to score points against our pastors. And our challenge to our 
pastors makes our pastors better and the better our pastors get the harder it is. As
for us to score points hitting, the harder it is for us to score points hitting, the
more creative, we have to be with our shots. And the more powerful we need to be 
with our hits. And the more powerful we are with our hits, the more our passwords 
get better with it, like its competition in community. So that's number two. And 
probably one of my favorite thoughts about being in a group is that I'm there to 
have my iron sharpen, and they're sharpened as well. Number three, which goes along 
with these other two is decide that you be long. So there are so many reasons that 
the brain is going to want to discount your belonging. And I think the brain will go
out of its way to create separation. So for instance, I'm a black woman, right, most
of the containers I go into, there are fewer black women than not are fewer people 
of color than not. And my brain could just as easily be like, they don't get me, 
there's no room for me here. I'm worried about my safety. And like, those are things
we need to keep in mind, certainly. And also, I can switch that narrative and decide
that I belong here,

I belong in every room that I walk into, actually, that is a thought that I keep for
myself, I decide that I belong every place that I am, I just belong there. But this 
thought I belong there can direct talk back to your brain wanting to create 
separation where there isn't any. So one thing that might come up is if especially 
with entrepreneurship, someone is in a two income relationship or a two income 
household? Well, it's easier for them because they have two incomes. Or if someone 
has a child and see someone else. And it's like, well, it's easier for them, because
they don't have kids, they can work whatever they want. They're not this, this and 
this, and I am this, this and this, and therefore, it's just easier for them. They 
belong and I don't or there's more of this sort of person or that sort of person. 
When you decide that you belong. You take up space, you get what you came for. you 
sharpen iron, right? You compete in community. But it is not unusual in a group 
setting for our brains to want to create separation and categorize where there isn't
any. So that was an important distinction. Which leads me to number four, you have 
to actively practice getting what you came for. And in a group, I think that often 
means asking all of your questions, even questions that you're like, I'm not sure if
it's appropriate for this container. I'm not sure like, I don't want to offend 
anyone, or I'm having this kind of issue. And everyone else has different sort of 
businesses. So maybe I shouldn't ask it out loud here. Nope. Ask it. Get all of your
questions answered, show up to get what you came for. And that serves other people 



as well. Not only does it model, oh, she's getting what she came for. Let me make 
sure I get what I came for to. But there's a chance that the question you have 
someone else has, that's almost always the case. So by you being brave and asking 
it, everyone is better served. So get what you came for. Number five, one of the 
thoughts that I kept is that my presence is a value add. My presence is a value add 
to this community to this group. This piggybacks off the last point of getting what 
you came for in a group. When you believe that your presence is a value add, you are
not concerned about taking too much time, or you're not concerned about asking too 
many questions, or you're not shrinking back to try to make room for others. The 
baseline belief here is that a there's enough room and time and attention for 
everyone. And by me just showing up and getting my questions answered and working 
through my stuff within the community, like that's a value add to everyone else. You
don't have to do it perfectly. You don't have to do it all the time. So this I think
also fights against that narrative like well, if I'm in a group, I have to take 
complete advantage of it, which means I have to do every single little thing all the
time. You don't actually you don't your presence adds value to you and your 
experience in a group. And it adds value to other people. And there's no specific 
way that you need to show up that will make things a value add or not make things a 
value add. Your presence is always about you add period. This brings me to number 
six, which is always look for the learning, always look for the learning. So I think
you might be on either side of this coin, but some people feel like in group, there 
are things that are talked about that don't pertain to them and so they kind of like
zone out or they start having the thought this doesn't apply to me. The other side 
of the coin which I think is a more valuable set of thoughts and all these thoughts.
By the way, everything I'm sharing is completely optional. You have the option to 
think the opposite of me Every single thing that I just said, totally can. But the 
way that I'm, I'm sharing these rules of engagement, these are thoughts that help 
you get your ROI, get your return on your investment, and have a great time 
participating in a group program. So you can choose to think this doesn't apply to 
me when someone else is getting coaching or when someone else is sharing their 
evaluation or someone else is getting their questions answered. But I think it is 
way more valuable to listen to someone else get coached or share their their thing. 
And go, what's the learning for me? What can I take out of this? Right? Even if it's
like one teeny tiny thing, even if one of your thoughts is I don't like the way she 
just asked that question. She should be more succinct. Don't say those things out 
loud or in that way. But a learning can be when I ask questions, I'm going to make 
them more succinct, because I think it'll be a better experience for everyone else. 
Right? It may be,

this is a completely different model, for me, that she's running like a different 
business model. But that thought she just had about customer service. Ooh, that's 
one that I want to borrow that concept. That's one that I want to borrow and 
implement in my business. And that is, I mean, when you finish doing that, for a 
whole six months or a whole year, you will have gained so much wealth of knowledge 
and tried and true to experience not just like stuff you read on the internet, but 
experience from someone who has been actively acting this thing out. If you choose 
to always get the learning, I also think it creates more powerful brains. It's like 
exercise for our brains. Which means if your brain is consistently like what can I 
learn? What can I learn? What can I learn soon, that will be your baseline? And 
you'll just be in the world observing and absorbing all these learnings all the 



time. Miraculous, right? It's just your brain will become stronger at figuring out 
what can I learn from this situation, which again, only serves you and only serves 
your clients and only serves your entrepreneurial career all the better. Number 
seven, practice radical responsibility. Now, we've talked about radical 
responsibility on the podcast before. And while there is a absolute responsibility 
on the host of the community to curate an experience that does deliver results. A 
thought that served me has been if I'm not getting what I need right now, how can I 
rectify that. So radical responsibility helps us to have just that responsibility 
over our experiences over our feelings over our emotions over how we are engaging 
with the world. Without it, we enter into a group program, a mastermind or whatever.
And we're waiting, right, we're waiting for the community to make it worth our while
for the host of the community to make it worth our while for whatever events are in 
the community to make it worth our while versus deciding that we make things worth 
our while and we are the curators of the experiences that we have. So that question,
if I'm not having the experience that I want, or if I'm not getting what I need, how
can I rectify that, and not from a self blame component, because you also need to 
see things rightly and hold leaders accountable for the communities and rooms that 
they've built in lead. But it's that balance of going, Oh, how can I rectify this? 
How can I get myself what I need? How can I resource myself, which leads me to 
number eight, which is super, super simple, but I think underutilized, because I 
know I underutilized it a lot in the beginning, just ask for help. So I think asking
for help. And by that I literally mean showing up in group coaching and the 
community, taking a minute to kind of gather your thoughts the best you can. And it 
does not even have to be that clear. Even if it's unclear, even if you don't even 
know what you need help with. But raising your hand and going hey, I need some 
clarification, some coaching, some support emotionally, some encouragement, some 
clarity, like, ask for it, ask for it and get it. I think early on, when I felt 
stuck a lot, I think, well, I need to be able to speak clearly to get what I need, 
but you don't use the group. Ask for help whenever you need it. Number nine, I think
one of the most underutilized self concept builders is evaluating and public 
evaluating public safely. That is completely priceless. I got so much out of doing 
my monthly evaluations in the community and my evaluations were long, y'all. I would
write them in a Google doc first. So whenever I do an evaluation, I'll have my goal 
or what I was working towards all the things that I created at least five things of 
what worked at least five things of what I would do differently, at least one big 
learning. And I did it because that was one of the ways in which I wanted to add 
value to the group that I was in. But I learned so How much am I self concept grew 
so much when I actually had to write down. So we just did, when we ended the 
mastermind and end of mastermind evaluation of how many dollars we created, how many
dollars we collected, and December's revenue, right at the end of,

I think December 10 was my cutoff date, because it was the last Friday of the 
mastermind. And when I got to write down that I'd created $197,000, in the last 
seven months and nine days, I was like, flabbergasted. So I created $197,000, I 
collected 135k, at the time that I was writing that evaluation 135k, in 223 days, 
it's $605 a day, for the last seven months, I've created $605, every single day, 
that will do some stuff to your self concept, right like that will elevate your self
concept for sure. So evaluating in the safety of this container really helped me and
every time I evaluated every time I did revenue reporting, every time I sat down to 
do this, I would like play with numbers and dates, and just be an all of myself, and



I wouldn't have done it so regularly, without the community to go and do it in. I've
really, really valued that. So that has been priceless in my business, because it 
just continues to build and grow and strengthen myself concept. And again, then it's
great for the other people in the community. Some people in the community are 
watching me, because I'm choosing to show up and assume that I belong. And assuming 
that my presence is a value add, people are looking at me in the community, like 
wow, if she can do that, then I can do that. And the only reason I felt like I could
do this kind of thing was because somebody else on community was doing it. And I was
like, well, if she can do that, I can do that. Right. So all these rules of 
engagement, by the way, totally play off of each other and create a net of safety, 
and a net of engagement that helps you create results. But I think most importantly,
it's like that net of safety, where you truly feel like you can bring all that you 
are and all that you have into this group. All this leads me to Number 10, the most 
valuable rule of engagement, I think they're all valuable, the most valuable rule of
engagement is learning the distinction between true thoughts, and right answers, 
true thoughts versus right answer. So I am in this mastermind in this group with 
other coaches. And the hard thing about coaches is that we know the answers, we know
the things we're supposed to say about belief and about action and about our 
emotions, and how to discharge emotions and how to be with ourselves and treat 
ourselves and talk to ourselves and yada yada, yada. We know the answers. But 
knowing the right answers is not the same as what we are actually thinking in that 
moment. And being in this mastermind helped me get really, really good at 
acknowledging what my actual thoughts were. Because those are the things that are 
creating results. So acknowledging what my actual thoughts were, versus having the 
right good coach answers and being like a good little girl, it was far more valuable
for me, to me to say, yeah, no, I hate this. I know I'm supposed to be unbelief. But
right now, I feel like garbage. And I don't want to do anything. And being able to 
get coached and support it on that. Because then I got what I needed. Right? It also
supported the other humans in this community. Because they're like, oh, right, 
honestly. Oh, right. That's actually how I feel too. Or Oh, right. Oh, some of my 
clients feel that way. How might I help them like it's a value add to everyone to 
find true thoughts versus just saying right answers because we know the right 
answers, right? So this might come up for you as an entrepreneur in a group. We know
market without authenticity. We know metrics don't matter. We know vanity metrics 
don't matter. There are a lot of things that we know. But if the truth is hey, I am 
believing this thought or I do feel separation or like I'm different. I do feel 
resentful, sad angry, this isn't working I do feel frustrated like you get so much 
more value out of engaging from the true thoughts you have then everything is fine 
and I know the right answers and you know starting things with I mean, I know this 
doesn't matter that much but I feel like no, hey, I have these thoughts and feelings
creates better more results you

actually get the support you want and you actually get helped. So those are my 10 
Rules of Engagement. One assume everyone has your back to be in competition but in 
community three decide you belong here. Four get what you came for. Five, keep the 
thought my presence is a value add six, always get the learning go look for it. 
Seven practice radical responsibility. Eight, ask for help. Nine, evaluate in 
public, and 10 Learn to find your true thoughts versus the right thoughts. So like I
said, this is partly for me, because I want to remember all these rules of 
engagement that I learned. But it's also for you, because I want you to bring them 



into the residency if that's where you're going, but into any group program that you
go into, because this is what creates the safety for you to engage this is what 
creates the ability for you to create results. This is how we make those things 
happen, as we go in with a mindset or a rule set of rules of how we're choosing to 
engage and letting that be the baseline for our experience within these groups and 
in these communities. So to me, this is the baseline. It's one of the learnings of 
how to be an entrepreneur, because essentially entrepreneurship is like being in 
this advanced room, this advanced group of people who are building creatively. And 
there's plenty of room and reasons and old conditioning and old habits that make us 
want to think the opposite of everything I just said. But all these things add to 
the longevity of your entrepreneurial journey and really help you to engage in the 
short term, engage in a community and do so in a way that creates safety for 
yourself, and a really great experience for yourself as well. So thanks for 
listening. I will see you on the next episode. Thank you for listening to this 
episode on one year from now, you can find the show notes and all the links we 
mentioned at brainspace optimized.com/podcast. And if you want to chat me up about 
all things entrepreneurship, then head to brainspace optimized.com and join my email
list. This is where we have rich conversations about the experience of business 
ownership. It's thoughtful, it's funny, I like getting responses and chatting with 
you all it's a good time. Lastly, you can find me on Instagram at brainspace 
optimized we will see you in the next episode.


